
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

June 19, 2018
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 

A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
 
Captain, Steve Oberly Captain, Dominic Garcia
        Firefighter, Branden Mohler             
Firefighter, Bennie Pospishel
Firefighter, Caleb Garcia
        Reserve Firefighter, Ryan Richards
Public Present:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Steve Bowyer


3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated he had no administrative remarks.
4. Approval of Minutes: May 15, 2018
Minutes were approved as presented.
5. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler stated there was no correspondence.
6. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope explained we were currently through 91.67% of our budget year. He pointed out that a few line items were over spent, but most were because a small amount was budgeted, and they were over spent by a few hundred dollars, for example, Furnishings and Houseware was budgeted at $450 and spent up to $786.23. The exception is in maintenance and repair because of extensive repairs being done to engine 41. Over all, our budget is spent up to 72.63%. 
7. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler explained that we are on track with normal monthly revenue for ambulance income. She stated that we are finally under the outstanding balance for AERO medical billing compared to May of 2017. Chief Tope went over the May call log and stated that our medical calls were a bit higher and we should see a difference in the fire calls category once we change dispatching services and they are logged properly. 
8. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated that on June 13th at around 2:00 a.m. A-shift responded to a forest fire North West of the rest area. He said that Perkin’s Logging Company has been doing work up there and a small fire started. The worker immediately called 911 and then proceeded to drive a skidder around the fire and keep it contained until Pinewood Fire District and the Forest Service showed up to finish putting the fire out. Chief Tope told the board about a vehicle fire the night before. He said that a resident fueled up his vehicle and started heading south for Phoenix when he started to smell smoke, so he pulled over and opened his hood and the vehicle was on fire. Pinewood Fire District showed up and extinguished the flames, but the vehicle was a total loss. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief Tope stated that there was nothing to report. 
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope reported that AFDA will be in July and he asked the Board if any of them wanted to attend. The Board had no interest in attending so Chief Tope said he may offer a few spots to any of the guys who may want to go.

Chief Tope said he is attempting to change over dispatch services by July 9th. He said that the current contract went off to the City Attorney for her review, but the dispatch supervisor contacted him and stated that she is unsure if the contract will need City Councils approval again as the contract changed from when they first approved it. He said that if it does need the City Council’s approval then we may not be able to switch dispatch service companies in July as the City Council takes the month of July off. 
Chief Tope said that the PPOA approved up to $10,000 dollars for a sign that Gail VanDeurzen is working on. This sign would be about 4 feet wide and 6 feet tall with a typical fire danger sign and a led digital marque that would be on the top of the sign and allow the fire district to display important information. 

Chief Tope said that he was told the forest’s around Munds Park would be closed by this upcoming Friday, but at this point in time he has not heard of any closures. 
Lastly, Chief Tope said that Rescue 41 was down in Phoenix getting fixed. He said that there was a recall on the door and then we had them fix some bubbling paint spots, and a window that was leaking. Chief Tope said that the ambulance also has a blinker issue that when it gets wet it blinks and you cannot turn it off, but at this point in time the Dodge dealer was not able to recreate the issue. He said the guys have been instructed to take it back if it continues to malfunction. 

Member Rose asked about Chief Tope’s visit to the Tinder Fire location. Chief Tope said that some homes were well maintained but burned down due to the ember wash being so bad during this fire. He stated that the Coconino County also made several promises to help that community out and at this point in time they have not kept any of their promises. 
9. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: 2018-2019 Budget for public posting/review:

Chief Tope stated that there were not many changes from the previous revision to this one. He said that he moved about $107,000 from carryover to out of district income. He said he did this because these were funds billed for, for wildland/Bear Jaw billing that have not yet been received so the funds did not belong in carryover. Chief Tope said that the day before we received two Bear Jaw payments, so we will adjust those payments into the carryover line item and out of out of district income. He said that we will do a final adjustment for carryover once June is done and we know exactly how much carryover for the end of the fiscal year was in our account. He then continued with the budget stating that there were no changes in the 1000, 2000 or 3000-line items. He said he added into the 4000 class, extra money in the extrication tools category, station furnishings category for new mattresses and recliners, extra money into the SCBA replacement category, and extra money into the radio equipment category. 
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve the 2018-2019 budget for public posting and review. 


Clerk Timberman moved, and Member Treharne seconded.



The motion passed unanimously. 

Aye Votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Barnes, Member Rose, Member Treharne. 

10. REVIEW AND VOTE: Resolution 2018-02 Creation of “Capital Fund-Building Fund” and Cash Reserve-Savings” account under County Umbrella: 
Chief Tope read the resolution to the Board and explained that this resolution approved the two new funds added under out Coconino County account which we will be moving our outside Chase Bank Accounts into the County funds the end of July or beginning of August. The board had no questions. 

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve Resolution 2018-02.


Member Treharne moved, and Member Barnes seconded. 


The motion passed unanimously. 
Aye Votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Barnes, Member Rose, Member Treharne. 

11. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: MOU:

Chief Tope pointed out that the first document was an email from Caleb Garcia, VP, who stated that the membership did do a vote on the revised MOU and it was accepted by them. He said that the MOU is the same from the previous board meeting which added a 4% raise across the board, added a flat $7000 paramedic pay instead of the previous 10% of base salary and a flat rate of 50% buy back of sick leave time at separation of employment. 
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve the amended MOU.


Member Treharne moved, and Member Barnes seconded.


The motion passed unanimously. 
Aye Votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Barnes, Member Rose, Member Treharne. 

12. DISCUSSION: Thor Guard/Siren:
Chief Tope explained that his plan is to disconnect the siren and not use it for informing the golfers on the golf course of lightening in the area. He said he would like to use it only for emergencies so that when Munds Park residents hear it they know there is an actual emergency and will pay attention. Chief Tope stated that he reached out to the General Manager at the Country Club, Chris, to see if they still had their sirens around the golf course. He did not hear back but ran into a resident who golfs who stated that the old sirens around the golf course were no longer there. Chief Tope stated that he is wanting to wait till after August to continue with the process of disconnecting the siren for lightening and allow the Country Club the time they need to get their own siren systems for the next golf season. Chairman Drinen asked for this item to be taken off the next agenda and added when there is new information to report on. 
13. REVIEW AND VOTE: New Dispatching Contract with City of Flagstaff:

Chief Tope stated that he already reported on this and at this point in time there was nothing new to add. He said that the City Attorney may decide that they do not need to take the revised contract to the City Council for approval and we can go from there, but we will have to wait and see what the City Attorney says. 

14. DISCISSION: General information on Fire District bond process: 

Member Rose handed out a bond information sheet he found on Summit Fire’s website. He stated that he inquired with Sarah Benatar from the Coconino County Treasurer’s Office, but she has not gotten additional information to him yet. Member Rose stated that he feels the only way the Pinewood Fire District would ever get the funds needed to either renovate the current station or build a new station would be by passing a bond. He said that if a bond passed there would be two taxing line items on the resident’s tax bill. One would be for the Pinewood Fire District and one for the Pinewood Fire District general obligation bond. He said that for Summit Fire Department they passed a 3.3-million-dollar bond which for a home assessed at $100,000 the residents tax bill would go up around $25-$30 dollars a year for 20 years. 
Chief Tope stated that Office Manager Mohler spoke with Chris Gioia from Summit Fire Department who passed a bond in 2016. He stated that the State Constitution limits a bond to 6% of your assessed valuation so for our District, currently would be around 3.5 million dollars. He said that he would appoint an advisory committee who would do the work on getting the information out to the public and work on getting voter support. The Chief, Board, and Fire Department employees must be hands off because it is an elective process and the bond benefits the Department and employees. Chief Tope stated that he would like to work with an architect to get an idea of how much a new station would cost but he would not be looking to go out for a bond till after the current override is completed. He would like to start saving funds from the override, so we have monies to go towards a new building and then we can hopefully pass a bond to get the rest of the funds needed. He said that he would like to start fundraising for a new station as well, so we are as prepared as we can be. 
Chief Tope stated that someone had asked about grants for a new station. He said there are currently no new building grants and there have not been for about 10 years now. He also stated that he would like to have a big community room in the new station and grants in the past were not funded if there was community space.  

Chief Tope said that in a few years he will start looking at other buildings and attending the expo’s that are available during the year to getting a feel for what the Department needs and what we can do to better provide for the community with a new station. The Board agreed that they are excited to work towards this goal in the next few years. 
15. CALL TO THE PUBLIC: 

Bob Timberman asked Chief Tope if the forest is not closed on Friday if he would like him to take the Polaris out and patrol in the evening for any illegal camp fires. Chief Tope said he would really appreciate Bob if he could do a quick sweep of the close trails in the evening. 

Firefighter Garcia, Union VP, thanked the board for their approval of the amended MOU and their continued support of the firefighters. He also reported that after expenses were deducted their raised $1014 dollars and sold 34 Union T-Shirts during their Pancake Breakfast. He stated that the best part was having all of the community members come out and show their support and allow the Firefighters time to chat and thank them as well. 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 P.M.

Next Meeting:
July 17, 2018 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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